ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, September 30, 2014
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair (Absent)

1. David E. Saveikis
 

1 Visitor
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Steven M. Kendus



3. Wayne Lehman
4.  Raymond F. Burris  



4. Sgt. Tim Pritchett
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Karen Kennedy 
6.  Neal Dukes (Absent)



 
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz (Absent) 



 
8.  Joe C. Johnson 



 
9.  Dean Ratliff (Absent)
  
The meeting was called to order by Vice Chairman Grier at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


The August 12, 2014 minutes were not approved by the Council due to a lack of a quorum.      
Agenda Item 2.  Wildlife Management Area Update (Wayne Lehman).

Wayne Lehman, Fish and Wildlife Regional Manager for Kent County, gave a PowerPoint presentation on early successional vegetation management on wildlife management areas.  The Division manages several hundred acres of early successional stage habitat (meadows) on Kent County State Wildlife Areas that are valuable habitat for many species of wildlife, particularly wild turkeys, bobwhite quail and cottontail rabbits.  This habitat is managed to prevent tree and shrub encroachment and to control invasive plant species.  Methods used include herbicide applications, prescribed burning, mowing and disking.  Herbicide cost for brush control for 2014 was approximately $35.00 per acre, not including time and equipment costs.  Funding for this herbicide was provided by the Delaware Chapter of the Wildlife Turkey Federation and the Delmarva Chapter of the Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation.  This private funding is matched with federal Pittman Robertson funds on a 25% (state):75% (federal) basis.  Major invasive plant species managed in these meadows include Multiflora Rose, Autumn Olive, Canada Thistle and Johnsongrass.  
Agenda Item 3.  C&R Center Update (Wayne Lehman).


Wayne Lehman gave a PowerPoint presentation on the C&R Center building and dog field trial grounds.  The old building was recently replaced with a new building, which was dedicated in September by Governor Markell, Secretary Small and Director Saveikis, with many dog field trial members in attendance.  Management of the C&R Center dog field trial grounds has included annual mowing of vegetation strips on a two year cycle to also provide habitat for nesting birds and early successional habitat.   This practice has allowed cut stump woody stems to become more prominent that dog trainers feel can cause injuries to their dogs and horses.  To address this issue, the Division is working on a new management plan for the area which will include specific management objectives and techniques for the elimination of the stump woody stems using a variety of techniques such as mowing, disking, herbicide treatments, planting and agricultural crops and that will address other issues such as invasive species management, drainage and conflicts with wildlife nesting, hunting and horseback riders.  Funding sources for these management activities are being reviewed because dog training areas are not eligible for federal Pittman Robertson funds.  One funding mechanism being implemented involves a “user pay” funding approach involving the Division increasing the rent of the C&R Center building this fall to provide funding dedicated to building and field grounds maintenance.  

Director Saveikis stated that the Division made a decision to discontinue funding the C&R Center building and field trail grounds maintenance with hunting license funds due to the license revenue shortfall and the lost opportunity to match federal dollars.  He stated that the rent increase and possibly some funding from the General Assembly could further enhance and improve the Division’s ability to manage the area.  

ANNOUNCEMENT


Rob Hossler announced that Wayne Lehman will be retiring on November 1, 2014, after 30 years of state service with the Division.  

Director Saveikis personally thanked Wayne for his presentations and years of dedicated service and stated that it would be hard to fill Wayne’s shoes.

Agenda Item 4.  Wildlife License Revenue (Director David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis provided an update and brief history of the Division’s hunting revenue/fee proposal, which has been discussed at four previous Council meetings since November 2013.  The Division’s Wildlife Section continues to experience increasing operational budget deficits due to reductions in hunting license revenues, with a license revenue shortfall last year of over $300,000.  Prior to July 1, any fee increase required the approval of the General Assembly, however the General Assembly recently granted the Department authority to raise existing fees.  Fee increases are limited to covering program costs and requires a process with adequate public input and the approval of the appropriate Advisory Council.  Director Saveikis reported that the Department has decided to initiate the process to increase revenues by raising hunting and trapping license fees (as well as state park entrance fees administered by another division and under the jurisdiction of a different council).     Additional license revenue analysis will be presented at the next Advisory Council meeting scheduled for October 28.  The Division will then hold a series of three public workshops in November, one in each county.  Director Saveikis encouraged Council members to attend these workshops and asked Council members if they could move their November 25 Advisory Council meeting to December 9 to provide sufficient time for the Division to consider public input and to present a fee proposal for Council consideration.  The Department must report any license fee changes to the General Assembly by January 1, 2015.  Any increase in fees would be effective on July 1, 2015.  
Agenda Item 5.  Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).



Director Saveikis reported that a dedication event for the newly acquired Owens Station Shooting Sports and Hunter Education Center near Greenwood was held on September 26.  This property is now state owned and was purchased with bond bill funding provided by the General Assembly.  This property is leased to proprietors that operate sporting clay and professional dog training businesses as a public/private partnership at no cost to the state.  Approximately 75 people attended the dedication, including Governor and Mrs. Markell.  

S.B. 258 was signed by the Governor on September 2 at a ceremony at the Peterson Wildlife Refuge near the Riverfront in Wilmington.  This legislation was developed by the Division to declassify and increase fines for certain hunting, trapping, fishing and boating infractions.  


Director Saveikis requested that a Council member be appointed at the October 28 meeting to participate in a stakeholder group with the Division to evaluate the feasibility of a pilot Extreme Deer Damage permit program requested by the agricultural community that would allow permitted farmers to harvest deer between May 15 and August 15.   

  
Director Saveikis announced that the hours at the Ommelanden Shooting Range were reduced as of the week of September 15 due to the hunting license revenue shortfall.  The Range will be open from noon until 8:00 pm on Wednesdays and from 9:00 am until 3:00 pm on Saturdays and Sundays.  The Range will now be closed on Wednesday mornings and all day on Friday.

Mr. Ralph Holston asked how to access agenda items for future Council meetings because minutes are understandably not distributed to the public until after they are approved by the Council.  Karen Kennedy responded that the agenda items are posted at least seven days prior to the meeting on the Governor’s website statewide public meeting calendar at http://egov.delaware.gov/pmc/.


Vice Chairman Grier requested that the buck mortality collar study be an agenda topic for a future Advisory Council meeting.


Councilman Kendus requested an update on Delaware’s quail population and the use of handguns for coyotes as future agenda item topics.  He also stated that the Hunting/Trapping Guide did not list hunting hours in the deer section.  It was noted that the hours are listed in the small game section of the Guide.  Mr. Hossler responded that he would make sure that it was listed in the deer section next year.  


Councilman Johnson requested that the next freshwater fish agenda item could be a presentation on the multiple sturgeon that were discovered on the Nanticoke River by Maryland DNR.

AGENDA FOR THE 10/28/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Buck Mortality/Survival Study Summary (Joe Rogerson).

3. Status of Quail Population and Management in Delaware (Matt DiBona).

4. Hunting/Trapping License Fee Proposal Public Input Process (Director David E. Saveikis).
5. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 8:20 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
